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TEXT: Philemon 14 "But I preferred to do nothing without your
consent in order that your goodness might not be by

compulsion but of your own free will."

This morning's scripture comes from one of the strangest
books in the Bible. Though it is clearly one of Paul's genuine
letters, it is unique in many ways. First of all, it is short.
So short, in fact, that it does not even need to be divided into
chapters. That is why some of you may have been a bit startled
this morning to see the order of worship read just Philemon 8-17.

But this letter is also distinctive both in character and in

content. Paul's other letters are all addressed to churches —or
groups of churches— and are concerned with issues that are

obviously church matters. Philemon, on the other hand, is
addressed to an individual and deals with what, at first glance
at least, appears to be just a personal problem. As the
iQterBCetersl Bible points out, "It contains no explicit
theological or ethical teaching. And, yet, it is one of the most
interesting and illuminating documents of the New Testament, and
in some ways one of the most important."

Even the events surrounding the letter are unusual and
dramatic. Indeed, they sound rather like a modern day soap opera.
Paul, at that particular time, was quite literally a "prisoner
for Christ", being held in a Roman jail, waiting trial for his
life. While there, he had somehow become acquainted with a
runaway slave named Onesimus whom he had converted to the
Christian faith. And, after his conversion, Onesimus apparently
decided that he had to return to his master. Since the penalty
for his offense was branding —or even death— both he and Paul
were understandably concerned. Fortunately, however, Philemon,
his master, was also a Christian and close friend of—Paul's.
And, since Paul was hardly free to go and plead with him
personally, he did the next best thing. He wrote this letter.

In it Paul appealed to Philemon to receive his slave with
forgiveness. That is, not to inflict any penalties on him, and
certainly not the death penalty which was his right. Beyond
that, though very indirectly, Paul also seems to be suggesting
that Onesimus be granted his freedom and.allowed to return to
Paul, to whom he had become so useful. As I said, all this, at








